

## UNITED STATES OF AMERICA Federal Trade Commission WASHINGTON, D.C. 20580

## STATEMENT OF COMMISSIONER ROHIT CHOPRA

Regarding the Deception of Delivery Drivers by Amazon.com Commission File No. 1923123

February 2, 2021

Today, the FTC is sanctioning Amazon.com (NASDAQ: AMZN) for expanding its business empire by cheating its workers. In 2015, Amazon launched Flex, a package delivery service that was widely seen as a challenge to FedEx and UPS. To recruit drivers, the company promised to pay them a minimum of \$18 to \$25 an hour, plus tips. But once the service was off the ground, in late 2016, Amazon changed course. The Commission's complaint charges that the company secretly began cutting its payments to drivers, and siphoning their tips to make up the difference. In total, Amazon stole nearly one-third of drivers' tips to pad its own bottom line.

This theft did not go unnoticed by Amazon's drivers, many of whom expressed anger and confusion to the company. But, rather than coming clean, Amazon took elaborate steps to mislead its drivers and conceal its theft, sending them canned responses that repeated the company's lies. The complaint charges that Amazon executives chose not to alter the practice, instead viewing drivers' complaints as a "PR risk," which they sought to contain through deception.<sup>4</sup>

Amazon's scheme ended after it was exposed, but it likely produced significant benefits for the company. First, by promising a higher base pay initially, Amazon was likely able to recruit drivers more quickly, particularly as the company tried to stand up Amazon Flex in time for the holiday season.<sup>5</sup> Second, and most directly, Amazon's bait-and-switch allowed the company to pocket more than \$60 million in workers' tips.<sup>6</sup> And finally, by allegedly misleading its workers about their earnings, the company made it less likely that drivers would seek better opportunities elsewhere, helping Amazon attract and retain workers in its quest to dominate.<sup>7</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> See Laura Stevens, Amazon Drives Deeper Into Package Delivery, WALL STREET J. (June 28, 2018), <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/amazon-drives-deeper-into-package-delivery-1530158460">https://www.wsj.com/articles/amazon-drives-deeper-into-package-delivery-1530158460</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Compl., In the Matter of Amazon, Inc., Fed. Trade Comm'n File 1923123, ¶¶ 17-20.

 $<sup>^{3}</sup>$  *Id.* ¶¶ 30-34.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> *Id*. ¶ 35-47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Shortly after launching Flex, Amazon noted that it was trying to "ramp quickly" in anticipation of the holiday season, Prime Day, and other periods of high demand. *See* Becky Yerak, *Uber for packages? Amazon looking for drivers to deliver goods*, CHICAGO TRIBUNE (Oct. 9, 2015), <a href="https://www.chicagotribune.com/business/ct-amazon-flex-chicago-1009-biz-20151009-story.html">https://www.chicagotribune.com/business/ct-amazon-flex-chicago-1009-biz-20151009-story.html</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Compl., *supra* note 2, ¶ 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> During the period of the alleged lawbreaking, gig workers were reportedly in high demand. *See* Christopher Mims, *In a Tight Labor Market, Gig Workers Get Harder to Please*, WALL STREET J. (May 4, 2019), <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/in-a-tight-labor-market-gig-workers-get-harder-to-please-11556942404">https://www.wsj.com/articles/in-a-tight-labor-market-gig-workers-get-harder-to-please-11556942404</a>.

By the time this scheme was exposed in late 2019, Amazon Flex was far more established. In fact, that same year, the company quietly disclosed that it was slashing drivers' minimum pay by more than 15 percent, relative to what it promised in 2015. This conduct raises serious questions about how Amazon amassed and wielded its market power. Fortunately, today's action to redress the company's victims does not prevent the FTC or state attorneys general from assessing whether Amazon has engaged in a broader pattern of unfair practices in violation of the antitrust laws.

Today's order provides substantial redress to the families victimized by Amazon's anticompetitive deception. However, this cannot be the only action we take to protect workers and families from dominant middlemen. The FTC will also need to carefully examine whether tech platforms are engaging in anticompetitive conduct that hoodwinks workers and crushes law-abiding competitors.<sup>9</sup>

The Commission has historically taken a lax approach to worker abuse, entering noconsequences settlements even in naked wage-fixing matters that are criminal in nature. <sup>10</sup> Despite broad pronouncements about a commitment to policing markets for anticompetitive conduct that harms workers, <sup>11</sup> the FTC has done little. I hope that today's action turns the page on this era of inaction.

I also agree with Acting Chairwoman Slaughter and Commissioner Phillips that preying on workers justifies punitive measures far beyond the restitution provided here, and I believe the FTC should act now to deploy dormant authorities to trigger civil penalties and other relief in cases like this one.<sup>12</sup>

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> After Amazon's scheme was exposed, the company indicated that it would begin paying drivers a minimum of \$15 per hour. See Chaim Gartenberg, Amazon will no longer use tips to pay delivery drivers' base salaries, THE VERGE (Aug. 22, 2019), <a href="https://www.theverge.com/2019/8/22/20828550/amazon-delivery-drivers-tips-end-base-salaries-flex">https://www.theverge.com/2019/8/22/20828550/amazon-delivery-drivers-tips-end-base-salaries-flex</a>. This was a significant reduction from the \$18 promised in 2015, particularly when adjusted for cost of living. 
<sup>9</sup> I have previously outlined certain steps that regulators can take to address anticompetitive practices in labor markets. Comment Submission of Commissioner Chopra to Department of Justice Initiative on Labor Market Competition (Sept. 18, 2019), <a href="https://www.ftc.gov/public-statements/2019/09/comment-submission-commissioner-chopra-department-justice-initiative-labor">https://www.ftc.gov/public-statements/2019/09/comment-submission-commissioner-chopra-department-justice-initiative-labor</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> In 2019, the FTC agreed to a no-consequences settlement with respondents charged with blatant wage-fixing. See Dissenting Statement of Commissioner Rohit Chopra In the Matter of Your Therapy Source, Neeraj Jindal and Sheri Yarbray, Fed. Trade Comm'n File No. 1710134 (Oct. 31, 2109), <a href="https://www.ftc.gov/public-statements/2019/10/dissenting-statement-commissioner-rohit-chopra-matter-your-therapy-source">https://www.ftc.gov/public-statements/2019/10/dissenting-statement-commissioner-rohit-chopra-matter-your-therapy-source</a>. Respondent Neeraj Jindal was later indicted by the United States Department of Justice. Press Release, U.S. Dep't of Justice, Former Owner of Health Care Staffing Company Indicted for Wage Fixing (Dec. 10, 2020), <a href="https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/former-owner-health-care-staffing-company-indicted-wage-fixing">https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/former-owner-health-care-staffing-company-indicted-wage-fixing</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> See, e.g., Press Release, Fed. Trade Comm'n, FTC and DOJ Release Guidance for Human Resource Professionals on How Antitrust Law Applies to Employee Hiring and Compensation (Oct. 20, 2016), <a href="https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2016/10/ftc-doj-release-guidance-human-resource-professionals-how">https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/press-releases/2016/10/ftc-doj-release-guidance-human-resource-professionals-how</a>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Under its status quo approach, the FTC does not seek civil penalties for this type of abuse. But this can change. In the short term, the Commission can deploy its Penalty Offense Authority to apprise market participants, using existing administrative orders, that it is a penalty offense to recruit workers based on false earnings claims. *See Rohit Chopra & Samuel A.A. Levine, The Case for Resurrecting the FTC Act's Penalty Offense Authority* (Oct. 29, 2020), <a href="https://papers.srn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3721256">https://papers.srn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3721256</a>. The Commission can also codify existing precedent into a Restatement Rulemaking to trigger penalties and damages for this type of fraud. *See* Statement of Commissioner Rohit Chopra Regarding the Report to Congress on Protecting Older Consumers, Fed. Trade

